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[Start of recorded material] 
 
Hello and welcome to the Child Language Teaching and Therapy podcast series.  Our 
third podcast is with Maggie Snowling and Pam Baylis at the University of York where 
they evaluate a phonological reading programme for children with Down’s syndrome.  
This podcast relates to an article published in volume 28, issue 1 of the journal, Child 
Language Teaching and Therapy.   
 
Maggie Snowling: OK, so we’re going to say a little bit about the background to our 

paper which was reporting the evaluation of a phonological 
reading programme for children with Down’s syndrome.  I guess 
the theoretical backdrop to this study comes from studies of 
typically developing children and there is now quite a large body 
of research that shows that there are two main predictors of 
learning to read, by which I mean learning to decode, in typically 
developing children and these are letter sound knowledge and 
phoneme awareness.   

 
In contrast if you look at studies that have followed the early 
reading development of children with Down’s syndrome we see 
that there are rather different predictors of progress.  For these 
children who of course have quite pervasive phonological 
difficulties associated often with speech sound disorders the 
predictors of their reading success tend to be more strongly 
related to vocabulary rather than phoneme awareness.  But just 
because that’s the situation that is currently the case we wondered 
whether this was more a reflection of the way they had been 
taught rather than the way in which they might be able to learn to 
read, and so this led us to trial and method of improving the 
phonological reading skills of children with Down’s syndrome 
and in setting up the study really there were two sorts of ways of 
guidelines that we had.  One was our clinical observations about a 
sample of children with Down’s syndrome that Pam Bayliss was 
studying and the second was our previous research on reading 
intervention led by Peter Hatcher which had led us to think about 
what’s an effective way of reading intervention for poor readers.   
 
I’ll hand over to Pam now to say a little bit about what led her to 
carry out this study. 
 

Pam Baylis: Right, well as Maggie said we had observed that there a group of 
children that we were assessing who had good reading skills but 
weren’t using any phonological skills to read unfamiliar words at 
all.  They just stopped and made no attempt to de-code unfamiliar 
words.  Additionally, we thought that perhaps these children who 
had received no formal phonological training in their schools 
because they had been excluded from the lessons when 
phonological skills were being taught could benefit from some 
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form of instruction.  We set up the reading intervention so that the 
children would each receive an hour’s reading instruction.  We 
wanted to immerse them in literacy using a multi-sensory 
approach that had been very successful both with teaching 
dyslexic children with dyslexia action and also with Peter 
Hatcher’s intervention scheme and we felt sure that this would 
enable children with Down’s syndrome to really focus on their 
reading rather than just being excluded for ten minutes with a 
teacher assistant and reading a reading book.           

  
Maggie Snowling: OK, so the sort of intervention that we designed was a bit 

different from others that had been reported in the literature, so at 
the time that we initiated the study, and there were a small 
number of studies suggesting that children with Down’s 
syndrome could benefit from a phonic approach.  Reading the 
results of these interventions it seemed that the effects on reading 
were positive but they were rather small in terms off effect size 
and also impact of the intervention actually on phonological 
awareness was perhaps somewhat less than one might have hoped 
for.  So we thought it would be interesting rather than working 
with a phonic approach at the level of individual phonemes and 
mapping them to graphemes that we would actually use more of 
an onset rhyme approach, that is teaching children to segment 
words into their onset, the first parts of the words and the rhyme, 
the part of the syllable which begins with the vowel and ends with 
the succeeding consonants.  

 
 There were two reasons for settling on these units and first of all 

we thought this would be a way of improving rhyming skills in 
this group of children and they tend to be rather weak, but more 
importantly we thought that this level of segmentation and indeed 
blending would reduce memory load compared to a phoneme-by-
phoneme approach.   So from that point of view the type of 
intervention really was different because it was focusing on larger 
phonological units but still sub syllabic units, and Pam is going to 
tell us a little bit about what the intervention actually entailed in 
practice.   

 
Pam Baylis: Yes, well the intervention consisted of two paired lessons, so each 

child was seen twice a week for an hour and the lessons were all 
carried out by myself and in the first lesson we would set out the 
alphabet in wooden letters and then start with the rhyme unit.  We 
started with small short vowel sound words that the children 
already knew, such as ‘at’ and ‘in’ and ‘on’ and then we asked 
them to put one letter in front of the unit so that it would make a 
word.  So, for example, if they started with ‘at’ they put a ‘p’ and 
they would make the word ‘pat’.  We then paired that with a 
picture so that they knew the word they had made actually 
existed.  We used really words and then after they had done that 
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they then read a book with me that contained that phonic unit in, 
for example, it would have all the ‘at’ words or the ‘it’ words.     

 
 After they had done that they then did a worksheet that reinforced 

the words that they had just read and made with the wooden letter 
and then we moved on to the reading section of the lesson, and in 
that we used Oxford Reading Tree or Wellington Square books, 
depending on whether the child was in primary school or 
secondary school, and then we read a reading book having already 
rehearsed the key words for that book.  They then read the book 
with me.  If it was quite a long book I read one page and they read 
the next page, so it was a shared reading approach.  They then 
completed a worksheet with simple comprehension pictures and 
questions and then they chose the book for the next session.  

 
 In the second session we repeated exactly what we had done in 

the first session accept that when they were reading the reading 
book I took a one hundred word running record of their ability to 
read the reading book and if they scored 95% accuracy they then 
moved on to another reading book within that scheme.  We used 
reading book schemes simply because that was what was 
available in the school and the children had already read Oxford 
Reading Tree books but not the level that I was introducing them 
to.   

 
 The lessons – each one lasted an hour.  The children was 

withdrawn from the class into a quiet room with or without a 
teaching assistant depending on the policy of the school as to 
whether they had to have a second person in the classroom or not.   

 
Maggie Snowling: OK.  So the results of our study, we think, we quite promising, 

obviously this was a small scale study and each child was acting 
as their own control, but we did find that for the majority of 
children there was a significant impact on their word recognition 
ability and in addition by looking at their performance in tests of 
non-word reading compared to other children with Down’s 
syndrome from the same sample who didn’t require intervention it 
looked like a significant proportion of the children had actually 
generalised their taught skills to the ability to read non-words 
which was very promising.  But of course we would want to have 
these results replicated in a larger study.   

 
 Scrutiny of the results suggested that in line with other studies of 

children with Down’s syndrome it is easy to produce effects on 
word reading than it is to produce effects on the ability to deal 
with phonemes.  Of course that wasn’t the focus of this 
intervention but none the less I think it is fair to say that word 
recognition forged ahead more quickly than phonological skill 
and that’s a finding that we’ve since replicated in the randomised 
control trial that has been conducted by our group.   
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 So the problem of really helping these children’s phonological 

skills remains and we’ve recently piloted a study just with an 
intensive teaching approach trying to improve blending skills 
which also seems to be a promising adjunct to the sort of work 
that we have reported in this paper.   

 
 So, as I said, obviously this work needs to be replicated and I 

wonder if we can just think for a minute about any advice we give 
to people about who were trying to carry out an intervention study 
with children with Down’s syndrome.      

 
  Pam Baylis: Yes, there’s quite a few things practically, obviously, that you 

need to bear in mind when you are working with children with 
Down’s syndrome but one of the strengths of this study was that it 
did show that they could concentrate quite happily for an hour as 
long as the tasks were varied and it also perhaps to have an 
approach where the tasks are multi-sensory and that you start 
where the child is already out, so these children already could 
read small words.  These children were readers already.  They 
weren’t children who were coming new to the task and so perhaps 
this study enabled them to move on from a whole word to a more 
phonic-based approach.   

 
 Obviously there are practical things with children with Down’s 

syndrome.  All of your materials need to be laminated, you have 
to take tissues, you have to take hair clips as well because they are 
not very good at keeping their hair tied back, especially if they’re 
girls.  In addition you really do need to have to liaise very 
carefully with the school.  It’s no good having your intervention 
carefully planned and structured and then turning up to find the 
school is closed for the day because it is a training day or that the 
nativity play is taking place or they’ve gone out on a trip.  

 
 In addition it is useful to let the school know in advance exactly 

what your requirements are and to keep reminding them, because 
they forget, they’re busy and they forget that you need the room 
that is also used by various other groups and you can’t really do 
your intervention in a cloakroom or in a hall at the back.  So just 
those sorts of things and also to realise that children with Down’s 
syndrome love taking part in studies like this, they really enjoy 
focusing on skills and showing you what they can and can’t do.    

 
 Maggie Snowling: OK, just a few final words maybe about individual differences.  

The children who part in our study were selected from a larger 
group of children who we were studying longitudinally and we, as 
Pam said earlier, started with the children who already had some 
reading skills.  And of course in that same cohort there are 
actually some rather good readers and also some children who 
really were at the very, very beginning stages of learning to read 
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and I think that is quite representative of the children with 
Down’s syndrome that we see in schools and they vary quite a lot 
in their oral language ability.   

 
I think one of the questions for future research is to really try and 
work out what level of oral language skill is required before 
children can benefit from a phonic approach.  I think our sense is 
that if children have good oral language they’re going to be much 
better able to benefit from a phonic approach than if their oral 
language skills are weaker and I should say that some children 
with Down’s syndrome seem able to read in terms of reading 
accuracy at an age appropriate level with the benefit of a phonic 
approach.  So I think it is important to bear in mind when we are 
thinking about the findings from this study that there is a lot of 
individual variation in children with Down’s syndrome in their 
cognitive skills and also therefore in their response to intervention 
but we do think that this is a really important childhood learning 
disorder, it’s one that’s been relatively neglected by our 
researchers and there is genuinely a great number of empirical 
questions to answer and as Pam implied these children are also 
delightful to work with.   
 

That brings our podcast to an end.  Thanks for listening and thanks to Maggie Snowling 
and Pam Baylis for their research.  You can access their article at the Sage website 
clt.sagepub.com.  Thanks.    
    
[End of recorded material] 
 


